YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Special Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, March 14, 2024
2:00 p.m.

Present:  N. Agrawal, F. Ahmad, S. Bailey, M. Becker, M. Cao, D. Cecchetto, R. Coombe, N. Coulter, N. Couto, A. Dibo-Amany, N. Dlamini, S. Drummond, D. Elliott, L. Gilbert, M. Goitom, M. Gordon, A. Gorgani Dorcheh, R. Hornsey, S. Hussain, M. Jebara, N. Lagerlöf, J. Lam, N. Levitt, S. MacDonald, A. MacLachlan (Dean), A. MacLennan, H. Macrae, N. Madras, G. Melenka, W. Moir, H. Moore, G. Moser, A. O’Connell, J. Ofwono, T. Ojo, J.P. Paluzzi, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), M.M. Schiff (Secretary), Z. Spicer, S. Tufts, C. van Daalen-Smith, J. Vig, N. Viva Davis Halifax, P. Wood, M. Zryd

Guest:  J. Atallah

Regrets:  A. Di Bartolomeo, B. Meisner

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom.
1. Chair
Chair Markus Reisenleitner read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

The Chair reminded councillors that spaces matter and that we should learn about them as best we can.

2. Motion
This special meeting was duly called according to Council rules which specify:  “A special meeting of Council on the request of not fewer than ten percent of members of Council will be called by the Chair of Council on not less than twenty-four hours’ notice, solely for the transaction of such business as may be specified in the notification of such meeting.”
Chair Markus Reisenleitner spoke about the nature of the meeting, and for transparency informed Council that he was among the councillors who had called for this meeting.
The following motion was included with the meeting call:
"Whereas FGS Council is the pan-university Committee of Senate responsible for graduate and postdoctoral educational development, and has authority over the academic standards of the Faculty, including in support of the university’s mission to achieve excellence in teaching, and in the development and maintenance of uniformly high standards of graduate and postdoctoral educational development,
"FGS Council hereby advises Senate Executive and, by extension, Senate of the following factors that must be considered in any assessment of the academic integrity of graduate courses:
"1) graduate students are to be understood as scholars and practitioners, apprenticing in the academic and professional programs in which they are enrolled;
"2) teaching and learning in graduate seminars is a collective process of all participants, guided by the instructor; in courses with both master's and doctoral students, the mentorship provided by the latter to the former is an important example of this; 
"3) even more than in the design and practice of many undergraduate courses, attendance in graduate courses, particularly in seminar format, is commonly 100% or close to it, and that attendance is a critical component of the learning outcomes of the course;
"4) directly related to the above, student leadership is a common feature of graduate courses, where leading discussion is no mere item of assessment, but a component of the learning outcomes of the other students;
"5) in addition to meeting academic learning outcomes of the course, class leadership and participation also fulfill professional-skills-development goals, as part of larger degree program outcome expectations;
"6) graduate courses and their specific learning outcomes are often directly connected to other milestones in graduate programs, such as the development of MRP, thesis and dissertation proposals, and comprehensive exams, and a “remediated” version of a course could fail to provide the necessary support for further academic success in the program;
"7) after the labour disruption has ended, some graduate courses (including those that have continued) may need a full replacement of missed time, and Senate Executive should allow for the possibility for programs and instructors to defer completion of courses through the summer and/or fall terms as needed."
Councillor and Director of the Graduate Program in Gender, Feminist & Women’s Studies addressed Council, suggesting that the motion provides guidance to Senate Executive Committee with clarity about factors related to academic integrity, but is not intended to be the final word on these issues.
Councillors recommended some minor improvements, including removing the quotation marks around the word “remediated.”
Graduate Students’ Association President Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh asked about matters related to eclass and teaching assistants’ employment, which Professor Wood determined were out of reach of the motion, although the concerns were important.  Chair Markus Reisenleitner added that intellectual property rights were being discussed at Academic Planning & Policy Committee and would come to Council for discussion.  External pressure on teaching assistants is a concern as an employment matter.
Concerns were raised about having a choice about moving courses online during the remediation period.  Instructors should make these important decisions.
Councillor and Faculty of Graduate Studies’ representative to Senate Executive Committee asked about 7) the “full replacement of missed time” which may be an issue for some.  It was agreed that individual or specific circumstances may apply.
Councillor Richard Hornsey applauded the idea that graduate courses differ from undergraduate.  He recommended, to agreement, that remediation include graduate program support be included where appropriate.
The motion was revised as follows:
“Whereas FGS Council is the pan-university Committee of Senate responsible for graduate and postdoctoral educational development, and has authority over the academic standards of the Faculty, including in support of the university’s mission to achieve excellence in teaching, and in the development and maintenance of uniformly high standards of graduate and postdoctoral educational development,
“FGS Council hereby advises Senate Executive and, by extension, Senate of the following factors that must be considered in any assessment of the academic integrity of graduate courses:
“1) graduate students are to be understood as scholars and practitioners, apprenticing in the academic and professional programs in which they are enrolled;
“2) teaching and learning in graduate seminars is a collective process of all participants, guided by the instructor; in courses with both master's and doctoral students, the mentorship provided by the latter to the former is an important example of this; 
“3) even more than in the design and practice of many undergraduate courses, attendance in graduate courses, particularly in seminar format, is commonly 100% or close to it, and that attendance is a critical component of the learning outcomes of the course;
“4) directly related to the above, student leadership is a common feature of graduate courses, where leading discussion is no mere item of assessment, but a component of the learning outcomes of the other students;
“5) in addition to meeting academic learning outcomes of the course, class leadership and participation also fulfill professional-skills-development goals, as part of larger degree program outcome expectations;
“6) graduate courses and their specific learning outcomes are often directly connected to other milestones in graduate programs, such as the development of MRP, thesis and dissertation proposals, and comprehensive exams, and a remediated version of a course could fail to provide the necessary support for further academic success in the program;
“7) after the labour disruption has ended, some graduate courses (including those that have continued) may require individual forms of remediation, to address the needs of students, courses, and programs. This may include, but is not necessarily limited to, changes in the number of classes, modes of delivery and the times of course delivery, according to the best judgement of the instructors with the support of their programs.”
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED.
Dean MacLachlan expressed thanks for councillors Patricia Wood and Heather Macrae, Directors of the Graduate Programs in Gender, Feminist & Women’s Studies, and Political Science, respectfully, and others who introduced and discussed the motion.  Dean MacLachlan reiterated that graduate studies are distinctive.  The Dean also expanded on deadlines and courses, complicated for graduate students by issues related to times to completion.  A graduate solution is being developed.
3. Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 2:50 p.m.

